
AGENDA 

MAYOR’S STANDING COMMITTEE ON HOUSING AFFORDABILITY 

AND SUPPLY 
Monday, September 30, 2019 at 8:30 a.m. 

Saanich Municipal Hall, Committee Room No. 2 

1. Call to Order

2. Approval of Minutes of September 9, 2019

3. New Business
1) Discussion - Saanich Housing Strategy.
2) Requests of Staff from the Meeting of September 9, 2019.

 Local Area Plan Work Plan:
o Minute Excerpt and Report to Council from September 14, 2015; and, 
o Minute Excerpt and Report to Council from September 11, 2017. 

 Development Process Review
o Minute Excerpt and Report to Council from March 19, 2018 and June 11, 2018. 

3) Zoning Bylaw changes.
 Report of Councillor Plant dated September 23, 2019.

4) Discussion - Approach for possible pause in ongoing updates to LAPS to enable resources to
be applied to Saanich-wide housing needs.

5) Discussion - Roundtable topics.

4. Other Business

5. Next Meeting November 18, 2019 at 9:00 a.m.

6. Adjournment
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MINUTES 

MAYOR’S STANDING COMMITTEE ON HOUSING  

AFFORDABILITY AND SUPPLY 
Saanich Municipal Hall, Committee Room No. 2 

Monday, September 9, 2019 at 9:00 a.m. 
 
Present: Mayor Haynes and Councillors de Vries, Mersereau and Plant 
   

Staff:  Paul Thorkelsson, Chief Administrative Officer; Cameron Scott, Manager of 
Community Planning; and Sarah Litzenberger, Senior Committee Clerk 

 
 

CALL TO ORDER  

 
Mayor Haynes called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. 
 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
MOVED by Councillor Plant and Seconded by Councillor Mersereau: “That the minutes of the 

August 12, 2019 Mayor’s Standing Committee on Housing Affordability and Supply meeting 

be approved.” 

 

MOVED by Councillor Mersereau and Seconded by Councillor Plant “That the motion be 

amended that the minutes of August 12, 2019 be amended as follows:  bullet point 7 on page 

2 to read:  “A service delivery review that was conducted over a decade ago has been 

implemented and ingrained in the workplace”.” 

The Amendment was CARRIED 
 
A member of the committee made the following comment: 

 The committee would like to see a copy of the service delivery review from the past council. 
 

MOVED by Councillor Plant and Seconded by Councillor Mersereau “That the motion be 

amended that the minutes of August 12, 2019 be amended to include the words “That the 

committee recommends to Council” at the beginning of the following motions: 

 

“That staff provide information on the Housing Needs Assessment for discussion at the next 

committee meeting and provide updates on an ongoing basis” 

 

“That when the joint grant application comes to Council, staff are to ensure that Saanich-

specific stakeholder groups have been included in the discussions.”.” 

 

The Amendment was CARRIED 

 

The Main Motion, as Amended, was then Put and CARRIED 

 

DRAFT TERMS OF REFERENCE – DISCUSSION 

 

MOVED by Councillor Mersereau and Seconded by Councillor deVries “That the current 

Terms of Reference be approved as presented”.  

CARRIED 
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UPDATE ON HIRING OF NEW DEVELOPMENT RELATED STAFF POSITIONS 

 
The CAO made the following comments: 

 Most positions that affect the committee directly are at or past the interview stage.   
 The volunteer program coordinator and sports field coordinator will be forthcoming, and are 

not directly related to the development process. 
 
MOVED by Councillor Plant and Seconded by Councillor Mersereau: “That the memo of the 

CAO dated September 5, 2019 entitled “Status – Hiring of New Development Related Staff 

Positions” be received for information.” 

CARRIED 
In response to a question the CAO stated the following: 

 Knowing the benefits and impacts of adding capacity by hiring additional staff could be 
known by six to twelve months but will vary depending on the staff experience and their 
understanding of Saanich’s processes.   

 
MOVED by Councillor Plant and Seconded by Councillor Mersereau: “That the motion be 

amended to add “and the CAO be directed to provide an update in six months on the effects 

of hiring new development related staff positions”.” 
 

The Amendment was then Put and CARRIED 

 

The Main Motion, as Amended, was then Put and CARRIED 

 

Motion as amended: 

“That the memo of the CAO dated September 5, 2019 entitled “Status – Hiring of New 

Development Related Staff Positions” be received for information, and the CAO be directed 

to provide an update in six months on the effects of hiring new development related staff 

positions.” 
 
In response to questions the CAO stated the following: 

 All positions that are tailored to the development process are captured in the presented 
report including the Parks Development & Review Coordinator, which was approved post 
budget. 

 An update can be provided in six months’ time, but it is not known if any impact would be 
discernable at that time. 

 The software solution to allow for a digital development process is in the early stages.  
 Procurement is still needed, then implementation and training. Likely to have more impact in 

2020.  Cannot predict what impacts will be and once the resources are deployed time will be 
needed to see those impacts. 

 
HOUSING NEEDS ASSESSMENT  
 
The Manager of Community Planning gave a verbal report including: 

 The UBCM Housing Needs Reports Program Grant Application will be on the CRD board 
agenda on Wednesday, September 11, 2019.  

 The Hospitals and Housing Committee forwarded the recommendation to go to the CRD 
Board where it will identify a statement of work. 

 In regards to the committee interest in municipal specific engagement it has been addressed 
in the statement of work, both in terms of understanding the current context and reporting 
out on the results. 

 There is the ability for some municipalities to add on additional engagement if they would like 
to supplement what is being done as part of the larger project.   
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 A letter will be sent to Saanich which will then be brought as a report to council for 
endorsement as a grant application. 

 
MOVED by Councillor Plant and Seconded by Councillor Mersereau “That the verbal report of 

the Manager of Community Planning be received for information” 

CARRIED 

OTHER BUSINESS 

 

1. CURRENT ZONING VS POTENTIAL VISION OF COUNCIL 
 
Members of the committee made the following comments: 

 The Zoning Bylaw provisions are not as robust as Council and the public may expect for 
height and density.  

 There is interest in changing certain height maximums in the Zoning Bylaw.  
 
In response to questions the CAO stated the following: 

 The Zoning bylaw outlines the regulatory framework that represents the aspirations of the 
Official Community Plan and the Local Area Plans. They provide information to the 
communities and potential developers seen as appropriate for a particular area.   

 There is the availability to make an application outside of the existing zoning bylaw. 
 Challenges can come up against community sentiment and overall directions set up by the 

municipality and long range plans.   
 Nothing prevents applications from coming forward to go over the established height in the 

Zoning Bylaw; the Local Area Plan; or the Official Community Plan.   
 If council is interested in making those changes it’s a big project.  Unless there are very 

targeted locations there would be an Official Community Plan review, which is not in the 
current work plan.   

 We are currently updating the Local Area Plans, per council’s request, which has a time 
frame.  Council could make a unilateral direction, but there will be process and political 
challenges. 

 
The Manager of Community Planning stated: 

 The current approach is to modernize the Local Area Plans.   
 Presently they are in discussions with the communities about the development guidelines. 

 
Members of the committee made the following comments: 

 Councillor Plant will be bringing a report to Council asking that staff to look at specific zoning 
stipulations in certain areas. 

 What some Council members want in height and density zoning is not necessarily in 
alignment with what the policies permit. 

 The housing dynamic has changed radically. 
 There is a permissive piece within Local Area Plans for height ranges. 
 There should be a Saanich wide housing strategy to give Council some flexibility. 
 The current Local Area Plan work may have to be paused to re-dedicate staff to work on a 

strategy. 
 

In response to questions the CAO stated the following: 
 A report to Council will be brought forward to give an overview of the experiences of the two 

Local Area Plan updates.  This will inform Council on the Local Area Plans process. 
 Council gave direction to proceed to the remaining Local Area Plan updates.  This is also the 

communities’ expectation.  To change that direction would require a consideration of 
Council, which could result in the rededication of work, depending on Council’s decision. 
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Members of the committee made the following comments: 
 It would be helpful if the current council is circulated the recommendation and report that 

was approved by the past council to direct staff in the Local Area Plan update process. 
 
MOVED by Councillor Mersereau and Seconded by Councillor deVries: “That public input be 

permitted at this time.” 

CARRIED 

 

PUBLIC INPUT 
A. Cooper, Sea Wood Terrace stated: 

 Three years ago, the BC Building code was updated so a wood framed construction could 
accommodate up to six stories.  

 Instead of reviewing all of the zoning categories Council could adopt an Official Community 
Plan amendment in the neighbourhood designation that the definition around midrise, for 
example, be two to six storeys instead of two to four storeys. 

 The Official Community Plan is the overriding document that the Local Area Plans and 
zoning take their cues from. 

 
The CAO made the following comments: 

 Council can give direction in terms of amending the Official Community Plan, but there is a 
statutory public process to follow.  Council may also want to have further engagement 
beyond what is regulated. 

 There will be neighbourhoods that have concerns about large ranges in height.   
 
A. Cooper, Sea Wood Terrace stated: 

 Council has the ability to vary height at any time under an existing zone without requiring a 
rezone.  

 Density and height are not the same thing. 
 
The Manager of Community Planning stated: 

 Make a distinction between zoning and policy.   
 Policy change is easier than zoning. 

 
Members of the committee made the following comments: 

 The report would be a part of a housing strategy, and will not be the centre focus of this 
committee. 

 Our vision is not matching what we have in policy.  
 Currently a developer can ask for a variance; rezoning; or an amendment to the Official 

Community Plan or a Local Area Plan, but this framework needs to change so that 
applications can fit more appropriately with our policies. 

 
2. SERVICE DELIVERY REVIEW 
 
MOVED by Councillor Mersereau and Seconded by Councillor Plant “That the committee 

recommends that Council: 

1. Direct staff to issue a request for proposal for a qualified vendor to conduct, with support 

from planning staff,  a service delivery review of current planning services in Saanich 

with the objective of identifying short, medium, and long-term opportunities to improve 

the efficiency of services and customer service orientation; and 

 

2. Approve the expenditure of up to $150,000 from the Council Strategic Initiatives 

Contingency Fund for the independent service delivery review of current planning 

services.” 
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Members of the committee made the following comments: 

 Present Saanich as a place where people want to come and do business and build houses. 
 The motion has a rough estimate of what the work could cost.  It provides staff direction to 

help inform the scope of the RFP by setting aside a specific amount.   
 Good use of our strategic initiatives fund. 
 If the service delivery review was undertaken it would need to be informed by staff. 
 Concern with the length of time it would take, due to staff running at maximum capacity. 
 The only way this service review could be done would be with a third party. 
 If actualized the service delivery review could still be a year away. 
 In the last term a report was received on how to expedite the process and Council adopted 

some of those suggestions.   
 
In response to questions the CAO stated the following: 

 The efficiency review work is being done internally, but with stakeholder groups.  The results 
will be coming forward in the next couple of months.   

 The simple action of engaging a consultant does not relieve staff of work.  There will be 
some impact on workload and it will have to be prioritized. 

 
Members of the committee made the following comments: 

 Worried about staff limits and time limits. 
 Council was elected on improving housing stocks in this term. 
 This Committee should recommend to Council that if we are going to look at affordability and 

housing supply that one of the factors is how we process applications.   
 There is some value in having an external review which provides a different lens for analysis. 

 
The Motion was then Put and CARRIED 

 
NEXT MEETING 

 
Monday, September 30, 2019 at 8:30 a.m. in Committee Room No. 2 
 

MOVED by Councillor Plant and Seconded by Councillor Mersereau: “That the meeting be 

adjourned at 10:00 a.m.” 

CARRIED 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

__________________________ 
CHAIR 

 
I hereby certify these Minutes are accurate. 

 
 
 

_________________________ 
COMMITTEE SECRETARY 
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COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES  September 14, 2015 
 
 

2310-20 
Community 
Planning 

WORK PLAN – COMMUNITY PLANNING SECTION 
Report from the Director of Planning dated September 3, 2015 recommending 
Council endorse the Community Planning Work Plan Option 1 – Balanced Focus, 
that identifies future priorities for three streams of work: Local Area Plan Updates; 
Centre and Corridor Plans; and Policy Initiatives. 
 
C. Scott, the Manager of Community Planning presented and highlighted: 
- Planning is looking for direction on the allocation of resources between three 

areas of community planning work; priorities for Local Area Plan (LAP) updates; 
and creating a standard process for updating local area plans. 

- Consultation took place with Community Associations and they supported 
dividing resources between three streams of community planning work: Local 
Area Plan updates; centre and corridor plans; and policy initiatives. 

- Three work plan options are being presented for Council consideration. 
- Ten LAPs need a full update while two only need minor updates. 
 
 
- In determining the order in which LAPs would be updated, five criteria were used 

that looked at current and projected development activity, the age of the existing 
plan and the relationship to Centre and Corridor planning areas. 

- Centre and corridor area plans will focus on areas where the majority of growth 
and change will take place. 

- Common planning issues will be addressed as part of District/Region wide 
policies. 

 
PUBLIC INPUT: 
J. Schmuck, President, Quadra Cedar Hill Community Association, stated: 
- The timelines need to be compressed; the LAPs contain data from the 1996 

census. 
- Having all the LAPs done at the same time should be considered, even if it’s only 

demographic information being updated. 
- Staff resources should be allocated to get the work done expeditiously. 
 
M. Simmons, Christmas Avenue, stated: 
- There has been an increase in traffic in the Shelbourne Valley; residents would 

like the opportunity to provide more input on the Shelbourne Valley Action Plan. 
 
M. Bergstrom, President, Mount Tolmie Community Association, stated: 
- Staff are to be commended on the work plan; the Shelbourne Valley Local Area 

Plan should be a priority. 
 
R. Wickson, President, Gorge Tillicum Community Association, stated: 
- Resources are needed to get the plan done in a timely manner; the community 

should be included in the discussion. 
- More time is needed to review and discuss the document; a focus should be on 

regional values and sustainability. 
- He asked how individuals will be selected for the Project Advisory Committee. 
 
K. Whitcroft, Inverness Road, stated: 
- The goal should be to limit infill and increase density to major centres. 
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COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES  September 14, 2015 
 
 

 
M. Adams, Vice President, Mount Tolmie Community Association: 
- The additional opportunities for public participation are appreciated. 
 
 
COUNCIL DELIBERATIONS: 
In response to questions, the Manager of Community Planning stated: 
- A five-year snapshot of data was used to determine the current and projected 

development activity. 
- The gaps in the timelines in Option 3 would allow for staff to prepare for Official 

Community Plan (OCP) development. 
- Year 1 in the timelines is 2016. 
- LAPs could be re-prioritized if the OCP was updated. 
 
In response to questions, the Director of Planning stated: 
- It used to be mandated in the Local Government Act that the OCP be updated 

every ten years; this is no longer the case. 
- If a situation requires the OCP be updated, that can be accommodated. 
- The options identified utilize available resources. 
- If additional staff were allocated, updating the LAPs could be accelerated. 
- Staff must be included in the process to support community members tasked 

with updating LAPs. 
- If further public input is required, the plan could be referred to a future meeting. 
 
Councillor Plant stated: 
- He is hesitant to make a recommendation; the timelines need to be addressed. 
- A less thorough update could be considered. 
 
Councillor Derman stated: 
- Staff should provide further information on what resources they require to carry 

out the work in a more timely manner. 
 
 

Motion: 
 
 

MOVED by Councillor Derman and Seconded by Mayor Atwell: “That staff be 
requested to provide another option based on additional resources and an 
expedited timeline.” 
 
 
Councillor Haynes stated: 
- Accelerating the plan may not be beneficial for Saanich; it may not bring about 

better development. 
 
In response to questions, the Director of Planning stated: 
- Refreshing some of the information in the LAPs is a good idea but there would 

still be a need for appropriate staffing. 
 
Councillor Brice stated: 
- A report from staff should include the cost of resources and whether other work 

can be deferred to facilitate this work plan. 
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COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES  September 14, 2015 
 
 

Councillor Murdock stated: 
- The costs to expedite timelines and the information on the work to be deferred 

would be appreciated. 
 

Councillor Derman stated: 
- He would like to ensure the resources are used to accelerate the process; having 

a vision at the start of the process will assist in accelerating the work. 
 
Councillor Haynes stated: 
- It may be helpful to look at where the resources are currently; he wonders if 

having the Local Area Plans updated would stimulate the economic base. 
 
Councillor Wergeland stated: 
- The budget has to be considered when looking at resources; there may be 

smarter ways of doing things. 
 
 
Councillor Sanders stated: 
- Priorities should have been discussed before the budget and strategic planning 

processes were completed. 
 
 
 
 
Mayor Atwell stated: 
- He questioned if funds received from development could be used to fund 

planning initiatives. 
 

The Motion was then Put and CARRIED 
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COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES  September 11, 2017 
 
 

2310-20 
Local Area Plan 
Updates 

LOCAL AREA PLAN UPDATES – EXPEDIATED WORK PLAN 
 
MOVED by Councillor Brice and Seconded by Councillor Wergeland: “That 
Council endorse Expedited Option 1 Work Plan as outlined in the report of 
the Director of Planning dated August 1, 2017.” 

CARRIED 
with Mayor Atwell OPPOSED 
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COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MEETING MINUTES September 11, 2017 
 

 

1410-04 
Report – 
Planning 
 
xref: 2310-20 
Local Area Plan 
Updates 

LOCAL AREA PLAN UPDATES – EXPEDITED WORK PLAN 
Report of the Director of Planning dated August 1, 2017 recommending that Council 
endorse the Expedited Option 1 Work Plan as outlined in the report. 
 
In response to questions from Council, C. Scott, Manager of Community Planning 
stated: 
- One of the key considerations for updating the Local Area Plans (LAPs) is the 

availability of sufficient resources; it will take approximately 18 months to update 
a LAP with 12 months of intensive public consultation. 

- The majority of staff time would be for pre-planning, policy development and 
crafting the final plan.   

- It is important that intensive engagement phases include no more than two plans 
at once to be respectful of the public’s ability to participate in a number of 
initiatives at one time and being cognizant of the availability of resources. 

- Under Option 1, all the LAPs would be updated within seven years; in Option 2, 
the centres, villages and corridor plans would be updated within five years and 
the LAPs and Official Community Plan (OCP) would be completed subsequently. 

- Timelines are driven by the public engagement process that would be undertaken; 
in order to canvass the diversity of opinions in the community, there is a minimum 
amount of time needed to understand the key issues and to review options. 

 
The Chief Administrative Officer stated: 
- If Council wishes to expedite the process, there would be the need for additional 

resources and therefore a need to increase the budget in subsequent years; there 
are funds allocated in the current budget to start the work. 

- There is the opportunity to use funds from the Council Contingency for Strategic 
Initiatives budget. 

 
 
APPLICANT: 
C. Scott, Manager of Community Planning presented to Council and highlighted: 
- The report looks at expedited work plan options for updating LAPs, completing 

centre and village corridor studies, while retaining capacity for policy initiatives. 
- During Strategic Planning discussions, Council had identified that updating LAPs 

was a priority; Council made a motion at a subsequent meeting that the Cordova 
Bay LAP was to be expedited. 

- Option 1 looks at updating LAPs with a focus on the relationships of centres, 
corridors and villages with the broader neighbourhood; work to update the LAPs 
would be completed within 7 years, with 11 out of 12 being initiated within 5 years; 
the OCP update would follow this work and there would be one staff assigned to 
policy initiatives addressing those issues that are common across 
neighbourhoods. 

- The sequencing of local area plan updates in Option 1 considers Council’s 
direction to expedite Cordova Bay, prioritizes those local areas that have centres 
or villages within them, looks at pairing complimentary plans together, and draws 
on previous prioritization that included things such as the level of development 
activity and the age of the LAP. 

- Option 2 looks at prioritizing standalone centre, village and corridors plans and 
providing more resources for policy initiatives; the LAP updates would be deferred 
until after this work was completed. 
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COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES  September 11, 2017 
 
 

- The centres, villages and corridors plans would be completed within five years 
and all the local area planning work would be completed within 12 years. 

- Staff are recommending Option 1 as it is an integrated approach that LAPs to be 
updated in a manner that reflects the increased focus on centres and villages 
identified in the OCP and is an efficient use of resources. 

- Option 1 also maintains the LAPs as the primary planning tool.  
- If Council directs staff to proceed with Option 1, staff would bring forward 

individual terms of reference for each of the LAPs that would be developed; 
Cordova Bay and Cadboro Bay LAP updating would begin in late 2017 with public 
engagement starting in the spring 2018. 

- Policy work would be prioritized annually through the Strategic Planning process. 
 
In response to questions from Council, the Manager of Current Planning stated: 
- The approval to update the LAPs would not impact development applications in 

process; Council cannot declare a moratorium on development applications while 
LAPs are being updated. 

 
 
 
PUBLIC INPUT: 
C. Millard, Sunnymead Way, stated: 
- Moving ahead with a work plan in the shortest time frame possible is supportable; 

consideration should be given to hiring an independent urban planning consultant 
for the development of the Cordova Bay LAP. 

- Existing LAPs are still useful documents; the consultation process needs to be 
thorough. 

 
A. Dakin, Cordova Bay Road, stated: 
- Two years to update the Cordova Bay LAP is too long; LAPs assist developers in 

planning projects. 
- The Cordova Bay LAP is still relevant; a vast amount of consultation took place 

during the development of the existing LAP. 
 
V. Blogg, on behalf of Portage Inlet Sanctuary Colquitz Estuary Society (PISCES), 
stated: 
- PISCES supports Option 1 as that option puts a priority on LAP updates; updated 

LAPs are important as they provide developers and residents with a reasonable 
amount of certainty about future use, development and quality of life in 
neighbourhoods; frameworks are needed to guide future development. 

- Once LAPs are developed, any changes to an LAP should be the exception not 
the norm. 

 
K. Gans, Timber Lane, stated: 
- The current LAPs have a lot of information that could be put in appendices; it 

would help if when opening a plan, it gets to the executable portions quickly. 
- A large portion of what are called plans could be seen as policies, missions and 

guidelines and are not executable. 
- The proposed timeframes are too long; LAPs are living documents and work on 

the plans should be constant. 
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P. Shaw, Burbank Crescent, stated: 
- She questions if Saanich would allow a Community Association to develop their 

own LAP; there is concern with the timelines. 
- Currently there is no way of dealing with development in a strategic way; it is 

important that the public is given the opportunity to provide feedback into where 
development will take place. 

- It is also important to build affordability into LAPs and address the lack of 
affordable housing. 

 
C. Doetsch, Cordova Bay Road, stated: 
- The Cordova Bay LAP update should proceed on an urgent basis; it is important 

to ensure the principals identified in the LAP have an influence on future 
development decisions. 

- There are recurring concerns about the way plans are currently being applied in 
terms of form and character of proposed developments, traffic and infrastructure 
overloading, environmental impacts, and non-adherence with existing plans. 

- LAPs should have the means and mechanisms to enable their proper application 
and influence development decisions; the affected community should be 
engaged. 

 
H. Charania, North Quadra Community Association, stated: 
- In terms of Active Transportation, conditions along Quadra Street and McKenzie 

Avenue are dangerous for cyclists especially during peak hours and darkness; 
the Community Association has no preference on which option to move forward 
with; updating LAPs is long overdue.  

- When development proposals are considered, Council is urged to seek and 
secure adequate and fair community amenity contributions and rights-of-way for 
cycling lanes.  

 
S. Corner, Jersey Road, stated: 
- Updating the Cordova Bay LAP is not supportable; the existing LAP describes the 

characteristics and views of the neighbourhood. 
- There are 16 guiding principles in the Streetscape Action Plan 2000 that have not 

been actioned; the funding to update the LAPs would be better used to address 
the principles identified in the Streetscape Action Plan. 

 
M. Davie, Mt Tolmie Community Association, stated: 
- The Community Association appreciates the inclusion of the Shelbourne Valley 

Action Plan (SVAP); LAP updates should be a high priority and it is important to 
have them done as quickly as possible. 

- The Community Association looks forward to working with staff and in 
collaboration with other communities. 

- Option 1 is supportable and should be expedited. 
 
C. Hamill, Mount View Colquitz Community Association, stated: 
- The Community Association supports expedited Option 1; there are a number of 

issues that are common to a number of communities including the regulation of 
public parking in centres and villages and could be dealt with on a Saanich-wide 
basis. 

- There is a small area in the Douglas Corridor area and the proposed Quadra 
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Corridor Study Area that needs to be considered in the planning process; the 
Association supports the Quadra Cedar Hill Community Association boundary 
extension to include that area. 

- Public education is necessary and should be built into the planning process. 
 
C. Horn, Camosun Community Association, stated: 
- The Association supports Option 1; the inclusion of the SVAP in the report is 

appreciated. 
- The Association is also in favour of incorporating village and corridor plans into 

LAPs; it will simplify things and make it easier for members of the public to 
understand. 

- The Association has been working on its’ own community plan. 
 

E. Dahli, Cadboro Bay Residents’ Association, stated: 
- The Residents’ Association supports Option 1 and are prepared to work with staff 

in updating the Cadboro Bay LAP.  
- The existing LAPs contain the ground work and are relevant; the basics are there, 

refinement may just be needed. 
 
R. Wickson, Gorge Tillicum Community Association, stated: 
- LAPs are living documents and continue to evolve; there is a need for consistent 

review. 
- Planners should be assigned to specific communities to work with them in 

developing their LAPs and help understand the intricacies of the plan. 
 
 
 
D. Dickson, Monarch Place, stated: 
- It is encouraging that the process in having the LAPs updated has begun; 

engagement with the University of Victoria and Vancouver Island Health Authority 
and an institutional land review is needed with respect to the Cadboro Bay LAP. 

- Updated LAPs should include measures to protect natural assets and have strict 
guidelines to protect the blue-green corridors; LAPs need to consider what is in 
the best interest of the neighbourhoods and protect the integrity of the individual 
communities that make up Saanich. 
 

J. Schmuck, Quadra Cedar Hill Community Association, stated: 
- The Community Association supports Option 1; they have requested a border 

extension to include the small piece of property in the Douglas Corridor area. 
- The Association has been collaborating with neighbouring Community 

Associations and working on the Quadra Corridor Plan. 
- It is important to have a firm date for the completion of the updates and work 

towards achieving that goal. 
 
D. Hopkins, Cordova Bay Road, stated: 
- The current LAPs are sufficient; development impacts traffic corridors and quality 

of life. 
- There is a sense of urgency to get clear guidelines for developers; it may be cost 

efficient to hire an external consultation to expedite updating the LAPs. 
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K. Whitcroft, Inverness Road, stated: 
- The LAPs need to be updated; it is important to move forward in developing plans 

that reflect the future to ensure that development is sustainable. 
- Option 1 is supportable. 

 
 In response to questions, the Manager of Community Planning stated: 
- The LAPs are continually evolving over time and as bylaws, there is a process to 

amend them. 
- It is important to have a solid implementation strategy to address policy initiatives 

and issues that are common across neighbourhoods. 
- There are opportunities for stakeholders and community associations to 

proactively contribute to the process; staff play an important role in ensuring a 
diversity of input is provided and input is grounded in existing policy direction. 

- The most pertinent time for community associations to provide input would be 
when a LAP is being developed. 

- There is strong policy in the Official Community Plan (OCP) to maintain the Urban 
Containment Boundary (UCB) as it currently is; changes to the UCB would be 
contemplated through the OCP process; changes to the UCB would not be 
considered as part of the LAP updates. 

- A key component of the LAP update would be to assess the effectiveness of 
existing documents and plans, such as the Streetscape Action Plan, and how they 
can be more effectively implemented in the LAP updates. 

- There may be some potential efficiencies that could be gained by hiring an 
external consultant to do work such as providing detailed design guidelines and 
doing detailed traffic analysis; there are some limitations in ensuring the policy 
directions are grounded within the internal framework and key Saanich policy 
directions.  

- There are elements of the existing LAPs that are valid; the biggest changes would 
be in ensuring the LAPs reflect the updated directions of the OCP. 

- The intent is that the updated LAPs would help to give greater certainty for future 
development; there is direction in the OCP around densification and ensuring 
changes fit within the neighbourhood context. 

- Although a LAP will not address every circumstance, it will contain principled 
guidance and clear land use policy to assist Council in making decisions in terms 
of potential development. 

- The updated LAP’s will have a modernized look and feel with an enhanced section 
on centre and villages; they will provide greater clarify and identify areas for 
potential land use changes. 

 
In response to questions from Council, the Chief Administrative Officer stated: 
- Council has not considered, and staff would not recommend, a community doing 

its own planning; it is important to ensure that broad consultation is undertaken. 
- The development application process includes the opportunity for the public to 

provide input; policy documents cannot recognize every circumstance. 
- Saanich has a rigorous community engagement process. 
 
In response to questions from Council, the Director of Engineering stated: 
- There is an ongoing traffic monitoring program for major and collector roadways; 

staff further monitor local streets as a result of concerns from the public; the 
program monitors traffic volumes, traffic speed, and intersection turning 
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movements. 
 
 
COUNCIL DELIBERATIONS: 
 

Motion: MOVED by Councillor Haynes and Seconded by Councillor Brice: “That it be 
recommended that Council endorse Expedited Option 1 Work Plan as outlined 
in the report of the Director of Planning dated August 1, 2017.” 
 
Councillor Haynes stated: 
- The Community Associations support Expedited Option 1. 
 
Councillor Brice stated: 
- Option 1 embeds the villages and centres in the LAPs; there is a need to move 

forward with updating LAPs. 
- While the LAPs are being updated, the public will continue to be able to give 

feedback on development applications. 
 

Councillor Murdock stated: 
- The public is interest in updating the LAPs; LAPs are integral to the decision 

making process and in guiding the growth in the community.  
- The timelines which includes the public consultation process outlined in the work 

plan are appropriate; staff have other initiatives that will require public 
consultation. 

- LAP updates will not resolve all of the conflict in relation to development. 
 
Councillor Wergeland stated: 
- It is important to take the necessary time to receive public input; development is 

required to address the need for affordable housing. 
 
Mayor Atwell stated: 
- He does not support the motion; the LAP is a planning tool, but in its current form 

it is being used as a shield against development. 
- The LAPs need to be simplified so that they are easier to understand and interpret 

and align with Saanich’s policies. 
- A better process is needed for development that involves staff and the community 

working together to address concerns for now and in the future. 
 
Councillor Sanders stated: 
- LAPs are the foundation of communities; they are all different and represents the 

community’s values and nature. 
- The current LAPs are a strong starting point; they are evolving documents and 

provide clarity and certainty for residents. 
 

Councillor Wergeland stated: 
- There needs to be more certainty for the public. 
 
Councillor Plant stated: 
- Council will continue to adjudicate development applications and the public will 

continue to be able to provide input; Saanich provides opportunities for the public 
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to provide feedback in the development application process. 
- The Community Associations support Option 1. 
 

The Motion was then Put and CARRIED 
with Mayor Atwell OPPOSED 
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Report – 
Planning 
 
 
 
xref:  2860-02 
Development 
Review Process 
 

DEVELOPMENT REVIEW PROCESS 
Report of the Director of Planning dated February 22, 2018 recommending that 
Council provide direction to staff on the proposed options to improve the 
development review process as outlined in the report. 
 
The Director of Planning stated: 
- Staff are seeking Council’s support to allow staff to encourage submission of 

complete applications. 
 
 
PUBLIC INPUT: 
N. Chambers, Blenkinsop Road, stated: 
- Community Associations may not represent the views of all residents therefore 

it may not be appropriate to delegate power to them; Saanich should market the 
development process and the expectations. 

 
E. Dahli, on behalf of the Cadboro Bay Residents Association, stated: 
- Involving Community Associations in pre-application discussions is appropriate; 

input can give a developer a sense of the community’s interests. 
- Community Associations should be permitted to provide input at Advisory Design 

Panel (ADP) meetings. 
 
S. Haddon, on behalf of the Quadra Cedar Hill Community Association, stated:  
- Having an online application portal and tracking system is critical; an IT solution 

may make the process more efficient. 
- Pre-zoning focused areas and delegated authority needs more study and 

community consultation; there should be a specific time framework after which a 
development permit application becomes stale. 

- A workshop for Community Associations explaining the development process 
would be helpful. 

 
C. Hamill, on behalf of Mount View Colquitz Community Association, stated: 
- Prioritization of development applications is not supportable. 
- There is a role for the ADP in reviewing complex or contentious development 

applications; there is a need for a clear and consistent community contribution 
policy. 

- An expiry date should be considered for development applications. 
- At times, sufficient information is not provided to the Community Association to 

allow them to provide feedback on applications. 
 
C. Edge, Executive Director, Victoria Residential Builders Association, stated: 
- Most professional builders will file complete applications; best practice guidelines 

for Community Associations would be helpful. 
- The ADP should only consist of design experts; delegated authority for minor 

development permit amendments, pre-zoning and prioritization of applications 
are supportable. 

 
R. Wickson, on behalf of the Gorge Tillicum Community Association, stated:  
- The Referral form needs to be updated; a Land Use Committee working in 

partnership with staff should be considered. 
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- An expiry date for development applications is supportable; development 
process guidelines outlining expectations for developers should be considered. 

 
J. Calenda, Frechette Street, stated: 
- Hiring three intermediate planners who could process development applications, 

implement the Official Community Plan (OCP) and advocate for good city 
planning should be considered. 

- If an application is consistent with the OCP, the staff recommendation should be 
to support with or without conditions. 

 
M. Bernhardt, Canadian Home Builders Association, stated: 
- Consultation should include Community Associations and industry; a Developers 

Forum should also be considered. 
 
 
COUNCIL DELIBERATIONS: 
 
MOVED by Councillor Plant and Seconded by Councillor Haynes: “That it be 
recommended that Council approve that staff re-enforce the expectation that 
applicants submit complete development applications.” 

CARRIED 
 
 
MOVED by Councillor Plant and Seconded by Councillor Haynes:  “That it be 
recommended that Council request staff explore options for circulation 
response times, including the request that Community Associations provide 
responses within 30 days.” 
 
 
The Director of Planning stated: 
- The Ministry of Transportation and Infrastructure provides input with respect to 

traffic concerns. 
 
 
MOVED by Mayor Atwell and Seconded by Councillor Harper: “That the item, 
response times, be referred to Community Associations for feedback.” 
 
 
The Director of Planning stated: 
- In some cases, there is consultation between the applicant and Community 

Associations before an application is filed; staff can continue to encourage 
applicants to do so. 

The Motion to Refer was DEFEATED 
with Councillors Brice, Brownoff, Haynes, Murdock, Plant, Sanders and 

Wergeland OPPOSED 
 

The Main Motion was then Put and CARRIED 
with Mayor Atwell and Councillor Harper OPPOSED 

 
MOVED by Councillor Plant and Seconded by Councillor Wergeland: “That it 
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be recommended that Council approve that the process for providing 
Environmental and Social Review (ESR) Green Sheets and memos be 
discontinued.” 

CARRIED 
 

 
MOVED by Councillor Haynes and Seconded by Councillor Wergeland:  “That 
it be recommended that Council approve development applications being 
assigned a higher priority over other planning work.” 
 
 
Council discussion ensued with the following comments: 
- Prioritization would allow staff to apply resources where needed and better design 

their work. 
- Prioritization of development applications may be appropriate as a short term 

policy. 
- If this were approved, strategic priorities may take a backseat to development. 

 
The Director of Planning stated: 
- Staff may not be able to attend to other work or training if there were development 

application work that needed to be done. 
 

The Motion was then Put and DEFEATED 
with Mayor Atwell and Councillors Brice, Brownoff, Harper, Haynes, 

Murdock, Plant, Sanders and Wergeland OPPOSED 
 

 
MOVED by Councillor Plant and Seconded by Mayor Atwell: “That it be 
recommended that Council not support the option to prioritize applications 
for accelerating processing based on Council/Community objectives.” 
 

CARRIED 
 
 

MOVED by Councillor Plant and Seconded by Councillor Harper:  “That it be 
recommended that Council approve the pre-zoning of focused areas after a 
community planning process is complete.” 
 
 
 
The Director of Planning stated: 
- Pre-zoning can build in amenities and conditions for design guidelines but would 

need to be kept current. 
 
MOVED by Councillor Brice and Seconded by Councillor Brownoff: “That the 
meeting continue past 11:00 p.m.” 

CARRIED 
 

The Main Motion was then Put and CARRIED 
with Mayor Atwell and Councillors Brice, Brownoff and Sanders OPPOSED 
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MOVED by Councillor Plant and Seconded by Councillor Harper:  “That it be 
recommended that Council approve a broadened delegated authority for 
minor development permit amendments and to further expand delegated 
authority.” 

CARRIED 
 
 

MOVED by Councillor Plant and Seconded by Councillor Haynes:  “That it be 
recommended that Council approve the continuing work of the Advisory 
Design Panel in a more focused manner.” 
 
Council discussion ensued with the following comments: 
- The members of the ADP should be accredited professionals. 

 
The Motion was then Put and CARRIED 

with Mayor Atwell OPPOSED 
 
 
MOVED by Councillor Plant and Seconded by Councillor Brice:  “That it be 
recommended that Council not support the reduction of the number of 
required Council meetings.” 
 
Council discussion ensued with the following comments: 
- Reducing the number of meetings would free up staff time for other work. 
- It is beneficial for the applicant to hear the comments of the public and Council 

at Committee of the Whole. 
The Motion was then Put and CARRIED 

with Mayor Atwell and Councillors Harper, Haynes and Wergeland OPPOSED  
 
 
MOVED by Councillor Plant and Seconded by Councillor Brownoff:  “That it 
be recommended that Council approve an increase in the number of available 
Council meetings.”  

CARRIED 
 

MOVED by Councillor Plant and Seconded by Councillor Brownoff: “That it 
be recommended that Council support a process change for applications 
where Council is not the decision making authority.” 

CARRIED 
 
The Director of Planning stated: 
- Staff are preparing a report addressing expiry dates for development 

applications.  
- Staff can provide Planning 101 workshops for Community Associations when 

time permits. 
 
MOVED by Mayor Atwell and Seconded by Councillor Plant:  “That it be 
recommended that Council request staff explore options for establishing a 
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Land Use Committee similar to that of the City of Victoria and report back to 
Council at a future Council meeting.” 

CARRIED 
 
 

MOVED by Councillor Plant and Seconded by Councillor Brice: “That it be 
recommended that the establishment of Terms of Reference for Community 
Associations be referred to the Strategic Planning process.” 

CARRIED 
with Mayor Atwell OPPOSED 
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Report – 
Planning 
 
xref: 2860-02 
Development 
Review Process 

DEVELOPMENT REVIEW PROCESS 
Report of the Director of Planning dated February 22, 2018 recommending that 
Council provide direction to staff on the proposed options to improve the 
development review process outlined in the report. 
 
The Director of Planning stated: 
- The report includes 12 potential options and best practices of other 

municipalities for improving the processing timelines for rezoning and 
subdivision applications. 

- Engagement took place previously in 2002, 2006 and 2009. 
 

Council discussion ensued with the following comments: 
- Referring to a future Committee of the Whole meeting will give the public, 

development community and Community Associations the opportunity to provide 
input. 

- It would be helpful to have a list of concerns of the development industry. 
- Council could give direction to staff to undertake an engagement process. 
 
The Manager, Legislative Services stated: 
- At a Committee of the Whole meeting, a member of the public can provide input 

for up to five minutes and a representative of a Community Association for up to 
ten minutes. 

-  
MOVED by Councillor Haynes and Seconded by Councillor Plant: “That the 
item be referred to a future Committee of the Whole meeting.” 
 
In response to questions from Council, the CAO stated: 
- Staff will ensure that the development community is aware of the item being 

discussed at a Committee of the Whole meeting.  
 

The Motion to Refer was then Put and CARRIED 
 
******************************************************************************************** 
The Director of Planning and Manager of Current Planning exited the meeting at 
9:34 p.m. 
******************************************************************************************** 
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Report  
 
To:    Mayor’s Standing Committee on Housing Affordability and Supply 
 
From:   Councillor Plant 
 
Date:  September 23, 2019 
 
Subject:  Zoning Bylaw changes 

 

 
RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
That the Standing Committee on Housing Affordability and Supply recommend to Council that: 
 

1. Staff be directed to bring Council proposed changes to Zoning Bylaw 8200 
permitting greater height and density in RA-zoned properties (apartment zone).   
 

2. Staff be directed to bring Council a report recommending the creation of a new (or 
modified) RA or RS zone that would be applied only inside the Urban Containment 
Boundary that would permit micro units in multi-unit developments on lots that were 
previously single family lots provided certain criteria (ie. setbacks, minimum lot 
sizes) were met. 

 
BACKGROUND 
 
The issue of housing affordability and supply continues to be at the forefront of Saanich Council’s 
mind.  The election of several new Councillors in 2018 who also spoke about the need for more 
housing during the election campaign has only increased Council’s interest in providing more 
housing options in Saanich. 
 
This interest was also reflected in the 2019 Saanich Citizen Survey Report: 
 

Housing, and the cost of housing, was seen as the most important issue facing the 
District of Saanich, which actually mirrored the highest proportion response from the 
question that asked respondents for their one hope for Saanich over the next five 
years: affordable housing (page 3). 

 
Given that Saanich Council is not in favour of expansion outside of the Urban Containment 
Boundary (UCB), Council must instead focus on measured and appropriate densification inside 
the UCB.  However, these lands are largely already developed and therefore it is through 
thoughtful redevelopment, densification and increased height that success will need to be found. 
 
This report is suggesting that the current Council’s vision for the municipality regarding height and 
density is not in alignment with the current RA zoning in Saanich and provides two 
recommendations to begin to address this lack of alignment.   
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The creation of the Housing Affordability and Supply Standing Committee has provided committee 
members an opportunity to propose ideas and refine them at the committee level before 
recommendations are made to Council. 
 
The two recommendations in this report are designed to be the first of a suite of recommendations 
that will be developed and submitted to Council for consideration in an attempt to help provide 
more attainable housing in Saanich. 
 
While acknowledging that necessary statutory consultation must occur, this report is articulating 
that staff will bring these recommendations to Council in an expeditious manner. 
 
RA ZONE HEIGHTS (RECOMMENDATION #1) 
 
The first recommendation is designed to align the vision Council has expressed informally, but 
not yet articulated in policy, regarding multi-unit building height in Saanich.  Most RA Zones in 
Saanich limit the height of buildings to 4 storeys and only in situations where special development 
plans have been created (ie. Shelbourne Valley Action Plan, Uptown Douglas Corridor, Nigel 
Valley) can higher buildings be considered. 
 
This recommendation is intended to provide a method for Council to determine what heights are 
more appropriate in Saanich given the understood need for additional housing and the 
community’s stated desire for greater density in the appropriate areas as we grow as a 
municipality. 
 
MICRO-UNIT ZONE (RECOMMENDATION #2) 
 
The second recommendation is based on the example several members of Council toured and 
saw at 2732 Doncaster Drive in the City of Victoria.  This former single-family lot now has 11 
rental units in a “R3-A1 and R3-A2 ZONES, LOW PROFILE MULTIPLE DWELLING DISTRICT”.  
For the purpose of clarity, a microunit is usually 350 sq ft or less. 
 
The second recommendations for consideration is that the Committee support having staff 
investigate this option (or develop a similar one) and provide a similar zoning opportunity in 
Saanich.  The builders of this project in Victoria have decades of experience building in the region 
and believe it is something they could make work in Saanich.  Given the smaller unit sizes the 
units become more affordable and can be marketed as either rental units or condominiums for 
purchase. 
 
Given the prominence of large single-family lots in Saanich, this is a concept that deserves 
consideration. 
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Page 3 of 3 

SUMMARY 

This report proffers that Saanich Council’s vision for multi-family housing is not in alignment with 
its current zoning bylaws. It is therefore appropriate to have staff amend Zoning Bylaw 8200 to 
permit more height and density in RA Zones and potentially create a new zone for microunits on 
properties that were formerly single-family lots. 

These changes will signal to the public and to the development community Council’s willingness 
to consider certain changes to land use to provide a greater variety of housing and more 
affordable housing options. 

These two recommendations are an immediate step towards trying to align Council vision with 
policy. 

Submitted by: _________________________________ 
Councillor Colin Plant 
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